NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

April 14, 2011
Albuquerque, NM
These minutes reflect the actual order of business, not necessarily the order of the agenda.
I.
Call to Order, 9:10 a.m., Thursday, April 14, 2011
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Alicia McAninch at 9:10 a.m., Thursday, April 14, 2011.  Board members present:  Alicia McAninch, Christine Hall, Caroline Benavidez, James Miyagishima, and David Baland.  Staff present:  Superintendent Linda Lyle, Veronica Hernandez – Director of Human Resources, Danette Fuller – Director of Student Services, Mary Sarate – Director of Business & Finance, Margie Macias – Director of Institutional Support Services, and Herb Wright – Director of NMSBVI Foundation.  John Williams – Executive Assistant to the Superintendent, was recorder.

II.
James Miyagishima led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.
III.
Introduction of Guests

There were no guests.
IV.
Announcements – Board Comments

Caroline Benavidez – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she just got through attending the New Mexico NFB State Convention.  She stated that the convention was awesome.  The topics during the conference were very good and the convention was fun.        
James Miyagishima – Wished everyone a good morning.  He stated that he is happy to be in attendance at this meeting, at the Early Childhood Program site.  This is his first time at the new facility since it opened.  He stated that he is in awe of the facility that we have and is looking forward to a full tour.   
Christine Hall – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she is very pleased with the success of the New Mexico NFB State Convention.  On Friday afternoon the convention hosted three concurrent seminars, one of which was for parents of blind children.  She felt that the seminars and convention as a whole was very successful.  During the seminar for the parents of blind children they had blind adults, who had been blind as children; share their childhood experiences with the parents participating in the seminar.  They then opened it up for questions from the parents.  She stated that she felt it was a very good exchange.  She stated that Monday, Tuesday, and Wednesday of this week she participated in the NMSBVI Strategic Planning workshop held at the ECP.  
David Baland – Wished everyone a good morning.  He stated that his family has begun the process of transitioning his daughter from the NMSBVI Residential Campus program to public schools.  He apologized for missing the New Mexico NFB State Convention.  He stated that he is happy to be in attendance at this meeting.
Alicia McAninch – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she would like to first thank the staff of the Early Childhood Program for the wonderful hospitality that they provided to the participants of the NMSBVI Strategic Plan workshop.  She stated that the workshop was very productive and was very hard work.  The workshop focused on developing a mission statement, objectives, strategies, and belief statements.  Superintendent Lyle will be providing more information on the workshop later during this meeting.  She stated that it was a very productive process, went well, and she feels that all of the participants learned a lot about NMSBVI.  She stated that she wants to congratulate the administration and staff on the very successful accreditation visit that was recently completed for the residential campus in Alamogordo.  The accreditation report has been provided to the board as part of this meetings information packet.  She stated that she recently attended the New Mexico AER Conference.  The conference had very good workshops including an exceptional workshop that was presented by Regent Caroline Benavidez.  The conference was very well attended and was held in conjunction with a vision conference hosted by NMSBVI.
V.
Input.
No one was present for public or parent input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President McAninch pointed out that there are some time sensitive items on the presented agenda.  At 9:30 a.m. The Rutherford Group, our contract lobbyist is scheduled to brief the board on their efforts on behalf of NMSBVI during this year’s legislative session.  At 10:00 a.m. we are scheduled to meet with our contract legal counsel regarding policy revision recommendations, at 1:30 p.m. we are scheduled for the Major Focus presentation, and the NMSBVI Foundation meeting will be held during our lunch break.  President McAninch asked if there were any revisions to the presented agenda.  There were no revisions.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the agenda as presented.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of February 17, 2011.  

President McAninch asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of February 17, 2011, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Minutes, Special Meeting of February 21, 2011.

President McAninch asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Special Meeting of February 21, 2011, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Lyle stated that she has nothing to add to her presented report, other than to give her thanks to Regent McAninch and Regent Hall for giving three days of their valuable time to participate in the NMSBVI Strategic Plan work session.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Monthly Investment Report – January & February 2011.
Mary Sarate presented the Monthly Investment Reports for January & February 2011.  The January 2011 report reflects a market value balance of $7,906,950.14 which is an increase of $28,088.12 over the December 2010 balance.  The February 2011 report reflects a market value balance of $7,922,200.08 which is an increase of $15,249.94 over the January 2011 balance.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
B. Operating Budget/Expense Report – January & February 2011.
Mary Sarate presented the Operating Budget/Expense Reports for January & February 2011.  
She reviewed the contents of the February 2011 report as it contains the most recent information.  She stated that much of the detail in this report will also be covered in the FY12 budget proposal which will be presented later on this meeting’s agenda.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  Superintendent Lyle stated that during the last board meeting we had discussed presenting these reports in a slightly different format so that the Board received the bottom line numbers, without all of the details that can sometimes cloud the discussion.  She stated that the report that was just presented by Mary Sarate is prepared in that new format.  She asked that the Board provide feedback on the presented report so that we can ensure that the Board is receiving enough data.  David Baland suggested the use of a “dashboard” which is a small area, possibly at the beginning of the report, that hi-lites the significant figures such as totals for revenue, expenditures, balances, etc.  This is a good snapshot of the month’s financials.  The supporting data can then be used for clarification if the board should have questions.  We can still do a full review of all financials, but limit it to a quarterly review of the extensive detail unless there is a need for a full review earlier.  David Baland stated that a full line item detail report can be very complex for people who do not work in finances as a profession, while a dashboard report would be much more meaningful. Mary Sarate stated that she will modify the reports for all future board presentations.  David Baland stated that another piece of information that could be included in the dashboard is where we are at in the budget.  For example, where we are in the fiscal year and how much of the budget has been expended, i.e. through 80% the fiscal year with 74% of the budget expended.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we will work with that until we determine what content works best for the Board.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions regarding the January and February 2011 Operating Budget/Expense reports.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the January & February 2011 Operating Budget/Expense Reports, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C. Statement of Net Assets – January & February 2011.
Mary Sarate presented the Statement of Net Assets for January & February 2011. Net Assets for January 2011 total $26,001,846.00.  Net Assets for February 2011 total $26,030,336.00.  The performance of our investment portfolio is the primary reason for the increase in our net asset balance.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions regarding the January and February 2011 Statement of Net Asset reports.  There were no questions.
D. Statement of Cash Flow – January & February 2011.

Mary Sarate presented the Statement of Cash Flow for January & February 2011.  After her review she stated that the primary reason for changes between the January & February reports was the performance of our investment portfolio.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions regarding the January and February 2011 Statement of Cash Flow reports.  There were no questions.  
XI.
Other Items.

N.
Legislative Update.

Mr. Tom Rutherford, Mr. Jeremy Rutherford, and Ms. Deborah Torza from The Rutherford Group, NMSBVI contract lobbyist, presented an overview of the 2012 NM Legislative Session and the efforts of their firm to represent NMSBVI during the session.  Mr. Tom Rutherford stated that it was an honor and a privilege to represent NMSBVI at the 2012 legislative session.  The 2012 legislative session was very unusual, and difficult with a new Governor, a lot of new legislators, and everyone trying to get to know each other and figure out where they fit.  These factors made it difficult to get anything other than direct state government business taken care of.  He stated that The Rutherford Group had a couple of concerns during this session.  First was the capital outlay bill which could have provided NMSBVI the funding for the Watkins Education Center renovation, had it been successful; and a senate joint resolution which would have delayed the cutback to the Permanent Fund distributions.  The Rutherford Group started work on these two items very early on in hopes of paving the way for them before the legislative session even started.  In the end a filibuster killed the capital outlay bill, and the senate joint resolution simply got lost in the shuffle.  He stated that Senator Nava had also introduced legislation that would have made NMSBVI and NMSD eligible for public school capital outlay projects.  Superintendent Lyle explained that that legislation would have removed the requirement that NMSBVI and NMSD match capital funds received for public school capital outlay projects.  That is currently required since neither school has bonding capacity.  Mr. Tom Rutherford explained that that legislation also did not pass.  He stated that after the legislative session ended he had a conversation with a round house staff person, and he believes that the school match may be removed anyway, but will require patience on all sides.  He stated that his firm will continue to work on that issue and that he is hopeful that we see something happen before the end of this year.  He stated that one successful endeavor taken on by Deborah Torza was the reappointment of Caroline Benavidez and Christine Hall to the NMSBVI Board of Regents.  Deborah went to her friend, who is in charge of the board and commission appointments and let her friend know that there are two valuable members of the NMSBVI Board of Regents who need to be reappointed.  Her friend stated that he would see if he could get that done, and he did.   Mr. Tom Rutherford stated that a strategy needs to be developed regarding the senate joint resolution.  This strategy needs to be developed with the assistance of the other special schools and the finance and education committees.  If we can all get together on this issue we will increase the likelihood that the senate joint resolution to repeal the matching funds for capital projects is successful.  He stated that that coordination is one of the first tasks that his firm will be addressing on behalf of NMSBVI.  David Baland asked Superintendent Lyle if she ever gets together with the leadership of the other special schools.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she does, and has already spoken with the NM School for the Deaf, and the NM Military Institute about this matter and they are onboard with our efforts to push the senate joint resolution.  The leadership of the other schools, and herself, will be getting together with The Rutherford Group for a strategy planning session regarding this issue.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she wants to let the Board know how helpful it has been to have The Rutherford Group team working for NMSBVI in Santa Fe.  She stated that their services and quick response to meetings during the legislative session have been instrumental to her efforts to run two geographically separate campuses, as she does not need to go to Santa Fe and spend a full day waiting for meetings that often get rescheduled.  Instead she can concentrate on the administration of the two schools and rely on The Rutherford Group to stay on top of meetings and let her know when she needs to be there, and when meetings have been rescheduled.  The Rutherford Group also has very deep roots with the NM Legislature, which makes them much better at the politics associated with the legislative session.  Their relationships in Santa Fe have clearly benefited NMSBVI.  Mr. Tom Rutherford stated that since the Capital Outlay Bill died during this legislative session he met with the Governor’s Chief of Staff to discuss the possibility of sending the Capital Outlay Bill to the next legislative special session.  The Governor’s Chief of Staff stated that he feels that the Capital Outlay Bill will absolutely be sent to the special session.   He stated that it will be on the “call” and a high priority, and our Watkins Education Center project will be part of that.  Christine Hall asked if there will be a special session in September.  Mr. Tom Rutherford stated that there will be a special session because of the upcoming redistricting.  He stated that the senate joint resolution that delayed the decrease in permanent fund distribution may also be on the agenda for the September special session, but that is not definite.  In order for it to be on the ballot for public vote in November it must go to the September special session.  But its future is unknown at this time. The Rutherford Group will be working on that issue as well.  President McAninch stated that the NMSBVI Board of Regents appreciates all of the hard work that has been done by The Rutherford Group and is happy that they are in our corner. 
X.
Policies & Procedures.

Mr. Tony Ortiz, and Ms. Kristin Davidson Scheuer, Yost & Patterson, NMSBVI contract legal counsel for Human Resources and Board of Regents matters, assisted NMSBVI in the revision to school policies and procedures.  Mr. Ortiz and Ms. Davidson were present, via telephone, to provide the Board of Regents with a brief of the policy revisions that they are recommending.
A.
Proposed NMSBVI Policy 001, Authority of the Board of Regents.

Mr. Ortiz presented proposed NMSBVI Policy 001, Authority of the Board of Regents.  This policy outlines the authority of the Board of Regents, the relationship between the Board and Superintendent, delegation of authority, and policy development.  He explained that this policy was written to align the structure of the Board and the Superintendent with that which is in place right now with many school districts in New Mexico.  Two areas of particular interest and possible contention in this proposed policy are the delegation of authority and policy development.  Section C., Delegation of Authority, outlines the authority that is expressly delegated to the Superintendent.  Part of this delegation deals with an area that has previously been the sole responsibility of the Board of Regents.  The proposed policy states, in paragraph C.3., that the Superintendent has the power to “Employ, fix the salaries of, supervise, assign, terminate or discharge all employees of NMSBVI.”  He explained that this is being suggested to Board because the Board of Regents only meets every 7 to 8 weeks, they do not have the materials to review regarding employee needs, requirements, and performance.  The Superintendent has a much better sense of those areas and is the most qualified to make decisions regarding those matters.  He stated that this is not designed to take anything away from the Board of Regents, but is designed to simply say that the Board of Regents recognizes that they cannot be there all the time to weigh and sift through those personnel issues the way that the Superintendent does.  In the same regard, in the employment context, the policy is written to protect the termination process.  Under the current structure, if the Superintendent believes someone should be fired, she is supposed to bring the Board of Regents together and ask for permission to issue a notice of termination or discharge.  The problem with that process is distances that have to be covered, but there is also the problem of time.  Under ideal circumstances the Board of Regents would set a Special Meeting, which under the NM Open Meetings Act requires at least 72 hours public notice.  If action needed to be taken sooner the Board of Regents cannot take action without violating the NM Open Meetings Act.  The other problem is that the Superintendent brings her termination/discharge to the Board and solicits their approval or disapproval.  If the Board approves the Superintendent’s recommendation and the employee is issued a notice of termination/discharge, then the employee chooses to challenge the termination and requests a Board hearing, the employee is asking for a Board hearing with the exact Board that authorized the termination/discharge.  That taints the Board’s ability to be an effective and fair appeal board.  Mr. Ortiz asked that the Board put a policy in place that gives the Superintendent the authority to terminate/discharge employees of NMSBVI without asking the Board for authorization to take such action.  If the employee that is being terminated/discharged feels that the Superintendent’s decision is wrong, the employee has the right to request an appeal to the Board of Regents, and the Board of Regents can review the appeal and tender a decision without their ability being compromised.  Acceptance of this revision effectively cleans up the school’s due process proceedings while providing the school with the ability to react to a staff issue more quickly.  He stated that he understands that this is a significant shift in practice for NMSBVI but follows a change that was done within the NM public school systems approximately 6 years ago, and has proven to be a structure that works well for the school districts and their governing boards.  Caroline Benavidez asked that Mr. Ortiz address the hiring portion of the recommended policy.  Mr. Ortiz stated that the proposed policy moves the authority for hiring staff from the Board of Regents to the Superintendent.  He stated that he is not communicating that it is wrong for the Board to authorize new hires.  The proposed policy is designed to streamline the hiring process since the Superintendent is the one that gathers the information on a new hire, assesses the staffing needs, assesses the abilities of candidates, etc.  He stated that he is not suggesting that the Board not work with the Superintendent on the hiring decisions, but for the sake of expediency in the hiring process it would be much more effective to allow the Superintendent to utilize the skills and decision making ability that they were hired for, without having to wait until the next regular meeting of the Board of Regents, or call a special meeting.  The process is again handicapped by delays caused while staying in compliance with the NM Open Meetings Act.  This policy would not remove Board involvement from the hiring process, but would move them to a consultation role and place the hiring authority with the Superintendent.  Ms. Kristine Davidson added that acceptance of this policy change would also decrease the possibility of the Board of Regents being accused of nepotism in hiring of new staff.  It would be more difficult to say that someone got hired because they were related to a member of the Board.  So there is that additional layer of protection for the Board of Regents.  She stated that it provides a greater appearance of impartiality in the area of hiring.  Caroline Benavidez and Christine Hall stated that they believe that it actually increases the possibility of nepotism and/or partiality charges as the hiring decision would rest with one individual, the Superintendent, instead of with a body of appointed officials who monitor each other and the process.  Caroline Benavidez stated that the Board of Regents has a high level of trust in the school’s current Superintendent, but they have had some painful experiences in the past.  If the Board accepts this revision in practice they will be making this a policy that is based on their current trust in the Superintendent. She stated that they must look not only at the present leadership, but future leadership.  Will that trust exist in future Superintendents?  Past experience has shown that the Board is effective in keeping the school on the right track and has avoided some pretty serious problems, because the Board was able to act as a self-monitoring body of officials focused on the welfare of the school.  Caroline Benavidez stated that the exclusion of the Board of Regents from the hiring decision process scares her.  Ms. Davidson stated that they appreciate that, but want to say that their experience, typically, has been that they have to fight the opposite effect.  They have dealt with cases where a member of a board was accused of using their authority to hire people who were not qualified for a position.  The separation proposed in this policy would decrease the chance of this happening at NMSBVI.  She stated that she is certainly not suggesting that favoritism has ever been practiced by the NMSBVI Board of Regents.  She stated that she has seen it happen with other boards.  She stated that she does respect the concern of the NMSBVI Board of Regents.  Mr. Ortiz stated that this proposal is a policy decision.  There are options for refining the policy content so that the Board of Regents, and Superintendent are comfortable with the process while at the same time providing protection to the school, the Board of Regents, and the Superintendent.  David Baland stated that he personally does not find the content of proposed policy uncomfortable.  He stated that he has never understood why the Board of Regents had to be involved in Human Resources related matters because he is not familiar with the staff who are normally the subject of the matters.  He stated that he feels that the Board of Regents needs to trust the Superintendent in these matters.  He stated that as he understands it, this policy is designed to address the appearance of business that can get us in trouble.  If he understood correctly we have practices in place at this time that can make the Board of Regents appear impartial in the hiring and firing decisions.  Mr. Ortiz stated that the impartiality piece is probably more important than the termination end of things.  The school’s Due Process practice provides the protection in the termination area.  On the hiring end the impartiality is also important in the sense that we do not want people thinking that people with connections to the Board of Regents, or people with connections to organizations affiliated with Board members, have any foot in the door when it comes to hiring.  But the other important piece is the delay in recruitment and hiring that the current practice results in.  There is a third piece to consider and that is the utilization of the professionalism of the school’s Superintendent.   David Baland asked, if the Board is instrumental in the hiring and termination process, is the Board exposed to any unique legal risk?   Mr. Ortiz stated that he does not necessarily believe that a role by the Board in the hiring decisions is necessarily going to impair the Board’s ability to terminate.  He stated that as a lawyer he has no concern with that practice.  Ms. Davidson stated that what could occur if the authority is split and the Board has the authority to hire, and the Superintendent has the termination authority, are arguments from the effected employee that the Board hired them, how can the Superintendent fire them.  If a conflict between the Superintendent and the Board was going to arise it may be based on the Superintendent firing someone that the Board thought highly enough of to hire.  She stated that the consolidation of the Human Resources related authorities for hiring and firing would not only be consistent with the practice within New Mexico public schools, but would also be consistent with the practice within New Mexico institutes of higher education.  In the grand scheme, the Board would still have input into the processes.  If the Board did not feel that the Superintendent was making sound employment decisions, the Board certainly retains the authority to address the lack of sound decision making on the part of the Superintendent, up to and including non-renewal of a Superintendent’s contract.  Mr. Ortiz stated that the bottom line in this matter is that his recommendation to the Board of Regents would be to either give full hiring and firing authority to the Superintendent, or to leave the practice as it currently stands where the Board of Regents retains sole authority for the hiring and firing.  He stated that he feels that it would be beneficial to all to defer the authority to the Superintendent.  Ultimately it will be a decision that needs to be made by the Board of Regents.  Ms. Davidson stated that if the Board elects to keep the hiring and firing decisions at the Board level, then she recommends that a policy review be conducted to ensure that there is an impartial review process in place.  After further discussion on this topic the Board of Regents requested that some additional conversation be held on this policy area before a firm decision is made and the policy is approved.  A meeting will be scheduled to look closer at this policy and to develop a policy that is comfortable for all while providing protection to the school, Board of Regents, and Superintendent.  The meeting will be attended by Superintendent Lyle, Regent Caroline Benavidez, and Regent Alicia McAninch, with assistance from legal counsel Mr. Tony Ortiz.  Any proposed changes to the policy will be brought back to the Board of Regents for review and approval/disapproval.
Mr. Ortiz stated that the other major change that is addressed is under Section D. Policy Development.  This section states that no policy may be repealed, adopted, or modified until it has been reviewed at two public meetings. This requirement allows sufficient time for review, reflection, and public input before a policy proposal, policy change, or policy deletion is acted upon.  In addition, the presented policy revision requires the Board to review policies in odd and even years, or as needed or required, for possible revisions.  Series 100-200-300 shall be reviewed in odd years.  Series 400-500 shall be reviewed in even years.  This deviates from the current practice of policy review on an as needed basis.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the adoption of this section would result in a lot of policies coming to the Board on a regular basis.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she is concerned that the requirement to bring a policy to the Board during two public meetings will cause significant delays in those situations where a new program, circumstance, etc. requires either a revision to a policy or the development of a new policy.  The delays in most cases would be 7 to 8 weeks, unless a special meeting is called.  Mr. Ortiz stated that the idea behind that requirement is that often times, upon reflection, a member of the Board may have some second thoughts regarding the content of the policy.  Under the current structure a policy, policy revision, or policy deletion is brought to the Board, reviewed, discussed, and voted on, at the same meeting.  There is insufficient time for a member of the Board to mull it over before a decision is made.  In addition, if a policy deals with staff matters, benefits, programs, etc., the staff and public do not have adequate time for review nor sufficient opportunity to provide public input.  He stated that the requirement to hold a review of all policies every two years is a recommendation designed to ensure that NMSBVI policies do not fall into a state of disrepair from lack of attention.  Caroline Benavidez asked if there is a current system in place for policy review.  Superintendent Lyle stated that about a year ago we developed a matrix to assist us to review all policies on a regular basis.  We are currently working our way through that matrix, which is the primary reason that these policies are on this agenda.  We also review all changes to law, statute, etc., to ensure that our policies are consistent with law and make policy revisions as required.  Caroline Benavidez stated that when administration brings policy revisions to the Board the revisions are relative and indicate to the Board that administration is doing a good job of staying on top of the policies and revising them as needed.  She stated that for that reason she is happy with our past practice.  Mr. Ortiz asked Superintendent Lyle for her input on the section that addresses policies.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she has been happy with our past practice.  It has proven to be timely and efficient.  She stated that there are times when we are all in agreement on a policy, and we are very able to make a negative decision regarding a presented policy because we recognize that the presented policy needs additional work and just does not accurately reflect our views or practices.  This Board has proven over and over again that they will not approve a policy just because it is presented to them.  We have a system that works for us.  Superintendent Lyle stated she will support the wishes of the Board.  President McAninch stated that since we are meeting to review policy 001 and the delegation of authority, we can also look at the policy development piece and bring a recommendation back to the Board.  


B.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 260, School’s Right to Manage, Discipline, and Discharge.

After a brief discussion the Board determined that this policy needs to be tabled until the proposed NMSBVI Policy 001 can be further reviewed and developed as this policy contains a subparagraph that speaks to the authority of the Superintendent in matters relating to employment action.


C.
Deletion of NMSBVI Policy 245, Resignation Policy. (dated 06/24/00)
Superintendent Lyle presented Policy 245 for deletion as the contents of this policy have been incorporated into the revision of NMSBVI Policy 265, Employment, Re-Employment, Termination, Resignation of Employees.


D.
Deletion of NMSBVI Policy 265, Termination of Employment. (dated 10/30/92)
Superintendent Lyle presented this policy for deletion.  The revision to this policy was so extensive that it will make for a cleaner action if this policy is just deleted, and the new policy presented for the Board’s review and approval/disapproval.

E.
Proposed NMSBVI Policy 265, Employment, Re-employment, Termination, Resignation of Employees.


Ms. Davidson presented the proposed NMSBVI Policy 265.  This proposed policy incorporates the contents of NMSBVI Policy 245, Resignations, and NMSBVI Policy 265, Termination of Employment in one policy that additionally addresses employment and re-employment.  She stated that this policy also incorporates some very broad revisions where they put employment categories in line, and provided rights similar to what certified teachers would have in the public school context.  NMSBVI has considered a person as gaining tenure after 3 years.  That has not changed with this revision.  But what we do is create more information that categorizes the types of employees in terms of certified/non-certified, tenured/non-tenured, etc., and create the structure where it is clear when they are going to be given notice of rehire, termination, discharge, and what rights they would be allowed and what that process would be.  Because we are dealing with employment matters we combined a process for transfer, reassignment, and resignation.  David Baland asked if this policy puts us in full compliance with existing law.  Mr. Ortiz stated that it will put NMSBVI in full compliance.  
F.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 507, Student Placement/Residential Campus Policy.


Mr. Ortiz presented the revision to NMSBVI Policy 507.  He stated that this policy attempts to take the Federal and State Regulations and put them in place to say that, as a school, if NMSBVI gets a referral on a student, the first thing that NMSBVI will do is go back to the originating school district so that the referral flows through the originating district.  That is a way to ensure that NMSBVI controls the process and sends a clear message to the originating district that we expect them to be part of the deal, that we expect their continued involvement with the referred student, and that the long term educational goals of NMSBVI are to serve the referred student and then return the student to their home school district when he/she has run the course of available options at NMSBVI.  He stated that this is not without controversy.  He stated that he is sure that if this policy was given to the attorney for another public school district, that attorney would take exception with it, and would disagree with the content.  It is realized that this policy will not set well with other school districts, but we want to ensure that it is published and clear that this is the NMSBVI policy, we believe it is compliant with regulation, and this is what we believe is correct for the student.  Superintendent Lyle stated that this policy outlines what NMSBVI has been practicing for the past 4 years.  It has had its ups and downs, but at the present time has mellowed out and is working.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions regarding the revision to NMSBVI Policy 507.  There were no questions.
G.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 521, Student Physical Restraint.


Ms. Davidson presented the revision to NMSBVI Policy 521.  She stated that she does not feel that the revision is substantially different in substance from the original policy.  She stated that it is a rare occurrence when they find the best guidance, nationwide, coming from New Mexico Public Education Department (PED).  This is one of those occasions when PED issued guidance on how to deal with the issue of physical restraint by schools.  PED issued a memo of guidelines and suggested topics that should be contained in a policy.  She stated that she took the practical information contained in NMSBVI Policy 521 and put it in a format, with content that is recommended by PED.  She stated that she feels that the practical issues are not necessarily different than what NMSBVI had.  What NMSBVI was practicing is more conservative that what PED recommends.  NMSBVI actually requires more limited circumstances for when and what type of physical restraint will be used than what is recommended by PED.  She stated that the substance of the revised policy is not significantly different that what NMSBVI has had, it has simply been put into a format that meets the guideline criteria that PED has produced.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the policy revision has been reviewed by the NMSBVI staff that are responsible for behavior plans or the mental health of our students.  All reviewing staff were in agreement that this policy outlines exactly what is practiced at NMSBVI.  We did ask legal counsel to remove a piece of the policy that was inconsistent with the MANDT philosophy that we utilize.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions regarding the revision to NMSBVI Policy 521.  Caroline Benavidez asked if NMSBVI has an ongoing training program for MANDT.  Superintendent Lyle stated that all staff who work with students at the residential campus are required to recertify in MANDT annually.  There were no other questions.
The Board of Regents thanked Mr. Tony Ortiz and Ms. Kristin Davidson for their assistance in the revision to NMSBVI policies and procedures.  At this point Mr. Ortiz and Ms. Davidson left the meeting.
The Board of Regents tabled the proposed NMSBVI Policy 001 pending further discussion and revision if necessary.  David Baland stated that he wants to ensure that it is understood that he does not feel that the NMSBVI Board of Regents should be involved in any Human Resources hire or fire.  He stated that he has never understood why the Board of Regents had to be involved in that process. He stated that he does not feel that the Board should be meddling with decisions that the Superintendent makes.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she appreciates Regent Baland’s opinion on that matter.  She stated that it makes it easier for her to hire people.  She stated that if she has had any concerns regarding the hiring of staff, she has made it a practice to bring her concern to a member of the Board that she feels would most be able to answer her concern. For example, for finance positions she would rely on Regent Baland, for teaching or TVI related positions she relies on Regent Benavidez.  She stated that she feels that this issue comes down to a trust relationship between the Board of Regents and the Superintendent.  If the Superintendent cannot be trusted to do Human Resources functions appropriately, and within the overall structure that is given to the Superintendent by the Board of Regents, then the Board should not have that person as the Superintendent. Caroline Benavidez stated that we had some bad history and that that is her concern.  She just wants to ensure that the policy is written in such a manner as to protect the school, the Board and the Superintendent.  James Miyagishima stated that ultimately the Board of Regents hires the Superintendent, and if the Superintendent proves to be ineffective in Human Resource decisions, the Board of Regents can fire the Superintendent.  Caroline Benavidez stated that she just wants everyone at the table to understand that it is not about what we have now.  She stated that there is no question about trust in the abilities of our current Superintendent.  James Miyagishima stated that he feels the same as Regent Baland, but will be interested to see what the further discussion comes up with.  President McAninch stated that it is important that we take everyone’s opinions into account as we continue to review this policy so that we ensure that we address everyone’s concerns and adopt a policy that is effective and protective of everyone involved.
The Board of Regents tabled the revision to NMSBVI Policy 260 pending further discussion and revision if necessary.

UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the deletion of NMSBVI Policy 245, Resignation, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by Caroline Benavidez, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the deletion of NMSBVI Policy 265, Termination of Employment, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve proposed NMSBVI Policy 265, Employment, Re-Employment, Termination, Resignations of Employees, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 507, Student Placement/Residential Campus Policy, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 521, Student Physical Restraint Policy, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
VIII.
Executive Session.

11:25 a.m. to 11:52 a.m., April 14, 2011

UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 11:25 a.m., Thursday, April 14, 2011, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss: Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; Hiring of New Certified Staff; 9 Month Contract Renewals, Legal Issues, and Superintendent’s Evaluation.  Participating will be Regents McAninch, Miyagishima, Benavidez, Hall, and Baland, and Linda Lyle, Superintendent.  Roll call vote:  Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent Benavidez – aye, Regent McAninch – aye, and Regent Baland – aye, Regent Hall - aye.

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 11:52 a.m., Thursday, April 14, 2011, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; Hiring of New Certified Staff; 9 Month Contract Renewals, and Legal Issues. Roll call vote:  Regent McAninch – aye, and Regent Baland – aye, Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent Benavidez – aye, Regent Hall – aye.

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to accept all 9 month contract renewal recommendations, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
11:52 a.m. - At this point in the meeting the Board of Regents took a lunch break and conducted the NMSBVI Foundation Meeting.
12:43 p.m. to 1:20 p.m., April 14, 2011
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 12:43 p.m., Thursday, April 14, 2011, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Superintendent Evaluations only.  Participating will be Regents McAninch, Miyagishima, Benavidez, Hall, and Baland.  Roll call vote:  Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent Benavidez – aye, Regent McAninch – aye, and Regent Baland – aye, Regent Hall - aye.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 1:20 p.m., Thursday, April 14, 2011, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act where the only item discussed was the Superintendent’s Evaluation.  Roll call vote:  Regent McAninch – aye, and Regent Baland – aye, Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent Benavidez – aye, Regent Hall – aye.
XI.
Other Items. 
A.
Personnel Report. 

Superintendent Lyle presented the Personnel Report for the period ending April 14, 2011.  She stated that she has nothing to add to her presented report but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.  

B.
Program Updates including Quarterly Reports.

Superintendent Lyle presented program updates and quarterly reports for the following:  Residential Campus; Outreach; Infant/Toddler; Early Childhood; Braille Production; and Instructional Resource Center.  Caroline Benavidez asked how the short term placement program was progressing.  Danette Fuller stated that we have had a number of inquiries into the program but have not had an actual placement yet.  We have potential for at least two different weeks this summer; one will be for Braille for younger students.  She stated that she is hoping that by next year will be able to provide an accurate report on how the short term placement program is meeting the needs around the state.  Alicia McAninch stated that the staff have developed some very nice and informative brochures about the short term placement program and the PSP.  Alicia McAninch asked if the brochures have been done for the Post Secondary Program (PSP).  Superintendent Lyle stated that the PSP will be piloted this fall.  We will have 5 or 6 students, most of whom have been in the Abilities Program on the residential campus and are nearing graduation.  Students in the PSP have to be at least 18 years of age and have the placement decisions made for where they are going to be following transition from NMSBVI.  This will allow us to develop a program of very specific skills that will enable their successful transition.  She stated that we see the PSP expanding to the Career and Academic Program students in the future.  The concept is being started with the Ability students.  Caroline Benavidez asked if any of the brochures are available for the Board.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she does not have any with her, but will email them to the Board.  Danette Fuller stated that there is a link to the brochure on the NMSBVI web site.  Superintendent Lyle stated that Cindy Faris, Infant Toddler Program Coordinator put together a very nice report for the presentation to the Board.  This report reflects eye condition trends over the last year.  She stated that she believes that at this point the Infant Toddler Program is fully staffed in the area of Developmental Specialists because the report reflects that the numbers have stabilized.  We are seeing their caseloads remain constant from year to year with no significant increases.  What continues to be alarming is the increase of students identified with Optic Nerve Hypoplasia.  In January 2010 we had 18.  February 2011 shows that we have 31 with 2 new referrals.  That is alarming.  Cindy Faris also pointed out that they have seen an increase in Optic Nerve Atrophy.  This is now on our radar to watch.  Christine Hall asked if the numbers of Optic Nerve Atrophy relate to any particular geographic area.  Superintendent Lyle stated that their does not seem to be any geographic correlation.   Superintendent Lyle stated that the Early Childhood Preschool Program anticipates 17 – 26 new students for the 2011-2012 school year.  That will result in a total of between 67 and 76 students for the school year, with possibly another 25 students on Lynn Coburn’s caseload that do not need the restrictive environment of the NMSBVI ECP Preschool.  15% of the students at the Preschool have Optic Nerve Hypoplasia.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we continue look for another Braille Transcriptionist for the residential campus.  We have two staff on the residential campus that are going to spend a week this summer working in Braille Production to see if they like the work enough to transfer to that job.  Neither of the two are currently certified Braille Transcriptionists, but we have worked with others to obtain their certification, and we can work with these two candidates.  Both of the staff know Braille, and are good at Braille.  Superintendent Lyle stated that Ruthie Ford, Instructional Materials Librarian continues to be a dynamo in the Instructional Resource Center.  She has proven to be a very valuable resource.  She is able to read trends very well and always seems to have the IRC prepared to meet the needs as they arise. Superintendent Lyle stated that we have been talking in-house about the need to get Danette Fuller and Valerie Tiensvold together into environments where Special Education Directors are, so that we are really communicating what is available for their students who are blind.  Danette Fuller and Valerie Tiensvold have been working together to get that done.  
IX.
Major Focus – Outreach/Technology Lending Library.
Valerie Tiensvold, Outreach Program Coordinator was present to provide the Board with a brief overview of the work of the Outreach Department.  Susan Stokes, Low Vision Clinic Coordinator provided the Board with an overview of the work of the Low Vision Clinics that have been held statewide.  Margaret Bateman, Technology Lending Library Coordinator provided the Board with a brief overview of the work that is being done within the state’s school districts, and the services that are being provided by the Technology Lending Library.  Superintendent Lyle stated that due to NMSBVI’s inability to find and retain the services of qualified Outreach Itinerant Teachers, an increase in the number of contractors who are qualified to provide itinerant services to the school districts, and NMSBVI’s inability to provide adequate services within public school districts, she would like to propose that at the end of the 2010-2011 school year, NMSBVI cease providing direct service using the itinerant model of delivery.   NMSBVI is working to beef up the Personnel Preparation Program which will train and certify Special Education teachers from school districts around the state who will then be able to use their TVI licensure to provide services to students within their school districts.  Through our itinerant model we have never been able to provide more than a couple of hours of service per week to students in the public school districts.  A student who needs to learn Braille cannot learn it under a model that provides only a couple hours of services per week.  The student can learn Braille if they are immersed in a program of Braille instruction.  This immersion cannot be done through the use of itinerant teachers.  We have proven that.  She stated that it is time to say that NMSBVI does not support a system that provides inadequate services to blind and visually impaired students.  NMSBVI ceasing direct services through the itinerant model appears to leave a huge hole, but does not.  For the 2011-2012 school year the Outreach Department provided direct service to 35 students who are spread around 12 school districts.  That is a very minimal number.  New Mexico has 19 school districts that now have their own TVIs, and another 11 school districts that contract for TVI services with other providers.  If we make the decision to cease direct services we will have at least 12 Special Education Directors who will be upset with us, but it is clearly time to cut this program off and allow the school districts to move forward in their efforts to secure adequate services for their students.  Our continued involvement communicates to the school district that their students are receiving adequate services when in fact we know that they are not, and we have communicated that to the school districts.  If we stop supporting this inadequate service delivery the school districts will be forced to seek alternative methods of program support which will result in better services for their students.  Valerie Tiensvold stated that she has been in contact with the Nebraska School for the Blind and the Washington State School for the Blind about this matter and came away feeling much better about what NMSBVI is facing and the decisions that we are making.  She stated that in addition to the 12 school districts that we are currently serving through the direct services model, the Outreach Department has managed to provide technical assistance to every school district in New Mexico with the exception of Roswell and Los Lunas.  Those two school districts have their own vision departments, and have had for years, but also have their own problems that are beyond our control.  The Washington State School for the Blind does provide direct services to school districts in the western half of the state, and the school districts in the eastern half of the state take care of themselves.  The Washington State School for the Blind pays for their direct services through their Braille production program.  The Nebraska School for the Blind has never provided direct services to their school districts, and the school districts have never had that expectation and understand that it is their responsibility to provide adequate services to their students.  The school districts in New Mexico have the expectation that NMSBVI will provide all of the services for their blind and visually impaired students.  NMSBVI has built that expectation.  Valerie Tiensvold stated that she feels that the Outreach Program is doing well considering the challenges that we face, but we do need to make a decision regarding the future of direct services to the school districts.  Do we continue to bandaid the problem and continue to support the school districts expectations, or do we make a clean break from direct services through the itinerant model of delivery, with the understanding that we will continue to provide technical assistance to the school districts?  David Baland asked if we believe that there are enough contractors to cover the needs of the school districts.  Superintendent Lyle stated that that is not our belief, but we believe that the contractors are an interim step in making the school districts more responsible for ensuring that their students receive adequate services.  David Baland asked if we are prepared for the consequences of such a decision.  Would this decision result in a rapid growth in our residential campus enrollment? Superintendent Lyle stated that our enrollment could grow, but that is not a bad thing.  At least the school districts would be enrolling their students in the residential program so that the student can receive an adequate education.  We will ensure that the school districts know that an alternative available to them in their efforts to provide adequate services to their students would be enrollment in the residential program.  Caroline Benavidez stated that she hopes that parents will get involved and will pressure the school districts to take the necessary steps to ensure their children receive an adequate education.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the school staff are always preaching to the parents about advocating for their child’s education and services.  She stated that she feels that NMSBVI needs to either provide the direct services to the school district at a level adequate to meet the needs of the blind and visually impaired students, or we need to not provide the service.  We have already shown, through years of effort, that it is not possible to provide adequate services through the itinerant model, so it is time to pull out instead of continuing to foster an inadequate program.  Caroline Benavidez stated that it is very interesting that often time people have the fear that if a hole is made that it will never be filled.  When in reality sometimes you need to make the hole so that people realize that it needs to be filled.  President McAninch asked what the staffing levels are in the Outreach Department at present.  Valerie Tiensvold stated that we have the Technology Lending Library Coordinator, a Low Vision Clinic Coordinator, a Mentorship Support/Training Provider, an O&M intern who will be contracting next year on her own, a Outreach Department Director, and an administrative assistant, and we have no itinerant teachers.  Next year we will have a statewide TVI consultant.  President McAninch stated that it seems like a good time to make the move away from direct services to the school districts.  It will be a painful decision but a decision that is necessary for the sake of the students in the school districts who need adequate services that should be provided by their school districts.  David Baland asked what tactics might be employed by school districts to keep us from this decision.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she has already been in contact with the Public Education Department (PED) about this matter and asked for their support.  She also asked that the letter to the school district Special Education Directors go out jointly, with the NMSBVI signature as well as a signature from PED.  She stated that she is not optimistic about the joint signatures on the letter.  PED did not express their disagreement in this matter.  She stated that she will be speaking with them again following this board meeting so that they are aware of the final decision on the matter.  She stated that the important piece is how to get NMSBVI representatives out on the road, within the school districts, talking to them about what the school district can do to provide services for their blind and visually impaired students.  We are developing a plan to ensure that technical assistance is provided to the school districts.  Superintendent Lyle stated that it is her hope that there will be no backlash from school districts regarding this decision.  She stated that she feels that we have been communicating this course of action for awhile now so it should not come as a surprise to anyone. She stated that it may come as a surprise to some of the families, but we will ensure that we communicate with them as the need presents itself and provide them with the tools and information that they will need to advocate for their child with their school district.
XI.
Other Items. (cont.)


C.
Quality Assurance Review Report.

Superintendent Lyle presented the North Central Association Commission on Accreditation and School Improvement (NCA CASI) report which outlines the results of the March 8 – 10, 2011 accreditation visit.  She stated that this is the report that was submitted to the NCA CASI State Council for review at the state level.  The state council will make an accreditation recommendation to the AdvancED Accreditation Commission.  Following official action from the AdvancED Accreditation Commission we will receive a letter conferring your accreditation status.  She stated that she cannot speak highly enough of the hard work of the residential campus under the leadership of David Nohe.  David Nohe organized the campus on this task, and organized the paperwork that was presented to the review team.  She stated that there are 7 main standards that we are graded on.  Of the 7 areas we received HIGHLY FUNCTIONAL in 5 of the standards, and OPERATIONAL in 2 of the standards.  These results show that NMSBVI is doing what the school’s mission is, and we are doing it across the board. President McAninch stated that Superintendent Lyle did a great job during the opening morning of the accreditation visit when she briefed the review team on NMSBVI.  President McAninch asked if there any questions regarding the presented report.  There were no questions.

D.
Vehicle Mileage Report.

Superintendent Lyle presented the vehicle mileage report for the period ending April 14, 2011.  This report reflects that NMSBVI put 271,734 miles on the school vehicles during the period December 2010 through March 2011.  She stated that she has nothing to add to the report but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board might have.  There were no questions.


E.
Wells Fargo Authorized Agents.

Mary Sarate presented a request to have her name added to the list of Wells Fargo Authorized Agents.  As the Business & Finance Director for NMSBVI she will need to access the Wells Fargo accounts in the performance of her responsibilities.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve adding Maria Sarate, Business & Finance Director to the list of Wells Fargo Authorized Agents, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


F.
FY-11 Final Budget Adjustment.

Mary Sarate presented the FY-11 Final Budget Adjustment for the Board’s review and approval.  She reviewed the contents of the final budget adjustment.  In summation the budget adjustment reflects an increase in revenue and that all departments are operating within the Board approved budget.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board might have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the FY-11 Final Budget Adjustment, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


G.
FY-12 Operating Budget Proposal.

Mary Sarate presented the FY-12 Operating Budget Proposal.  She explained that the process utilized to put this budget proposal together involved all department heads and representation from each department within both campuses.  Repetitive reviews were done and adjustments made as necessary.  Unrestricted revenues for FY-12 totals $14,692,896.58 which is $120,871.84 less than FY-11.  Restricted revenue for FY-12 totals $836,009.30 which is $294,728.31 less than FY-11.  Unrestricted operating budget for FY-12 totals $13,658,604.00 which reflects zero growth from the FY-11 budget.  Restricted operating budget for FY-12 totals $836,009.30 which is $294,728.31 less than FY-11.  Capital Outlay and BR&R for FY-12 totals 2,896,600.00 which is $529,705.36 less than FY-11.  She stated that because of the decreases in revenue, adjustments had to be made in the operating budget to absorb the losses.  In addition, adjustments had to be made to the budget to absorb the increases in areas such as employment insurance, property insurance, etc.  She stated that this will be the third consecutive year of maintaining a flat budget.  Superintendent Lyle stated that part of our challenge in preparing this budget is the fact that we knew that there were places where we needed to grow and that growth was going to require some actions pertaining to staffing.  We have had to really go through and do some creative things, programmatically to make sure that it all works.  Our net change is an increase of 1.9 Full Time Employee (FTE) for FY12..  To get to this we first reduced any positions that have gone unfilled for a long period of time.  We are proposing three changes for the residential campus.  Two of the part time employees in Transportation would be converted to full time.  Our increased student transportation obligations have necessitated this change.  Another change on the residential campus is the addition of a Principal position.  Our current structure requires too many responsibilities be carried by the Director of Student Services which makes it difficult to excel at any of the responsibilities, even though Danette Fuller, our Director of Student Services certainly gives it a valiant try.  The addition of a Principal would allow an additional layer to take care of the education program while allowing Danette Fuller to become the Director of Admissions, who will be the key player in working with the NM school districts in our effort to ensure that students statewide are getting the services that they deserve.  For the ECP campus we have one instructor and two assistants built into the budget.  These positions will only be filled if it looks like we need to add a classroom at the ECP.  In addition, the Director of the Early Childhood Program has asked for two additional related services positions.  This budget reflects the addition of one related services position which can be utilized for two half time staff if the need dictates.  We have also added the professor for the Personnel Preparation Program since it is apparent that NMSUA will not be able to fund that position at this time.  She reviewed other lesser changes to staffing and operating budget areas including equipment, utilities, stipends, and travel/training.  Superintendent Lyle stated that another modification to budget is the deletion of the line item for the Campus Resource Officer who is contracted to us through the Alamogordo Department of Public Safety.  This past year has shown us that our student population does not warrant the need for a full time assignment of a certified law enforcement officer on our campus.  This assignment to our campus has been at a cost of $80,000.00 per year.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the 
FY-12 Operating Budget Proposal, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


H.
Purchase of School Vehicles.
Margie Macias presented a request to proceed with the purchase of three (3) 2011 Chevrolet Suburbans at a total price of $97,275.00.  The vehicles are available through the State of New Mexico Statewide Price Agreement at a cost of $32,425.00 each.  If approved, these vehicles will be utilized for daily and weekend student transportation.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board might have.  David Baland asked, given the fact that the Governor has ordered a moratorium on the purchase of state vehicles, will we get any negative feedback from the state if we proceed with this purchase.  Margie Macias stated that she does not believe that we will get any negative feedback.  Our contract lobbyist has researched this issue and because the vehicles are for the transportation of students the state will allow the purchase.  The Governor has communicated that schools may still purchase student transportation vehicles as they are needed.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the request to purchase three Chevrolet Suburbans through the State of New Mexico Statewide Price Agreement at a total purchase price of $97,275.00 as presented.  (carried unanimously)


I.
Purchase of High Output Copier.

Margie Macias presented a request to proceed with the purchase of a Konica Minolta BizHub C652DS high output copier at a total cost of $20,675.00.  Our current copier which is presently used for the school desktop publishing was purchased in December 2005 and has been run hard during the past five years.  At present, it has reached over the 1.1 million copies mark.  Although reliable, it lacks time-saving finishing capabilities that are now fairly standard on newer copies.  No solicitation is required as this equipment will be purchased through Cooperative Educational Services (CES) and their vendor Konica Minolta Business Solutions USA, Incorporated.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board might have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the purchase of one Konica Minolta BizHub C652DS copier, to be used for desktop publishing on the residential campus, at a total purchase price of $20,675.00, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

J.
Margie Macias presented a request to extend the Alcohol & Drug Testing Services professional services contract with The Safety Institute, LLC for the period July 1, 2011 through June 30, 2012, at an annual variable cost dependent on the random use for testing throughout the year.  The current contract resulted from a Request for Proposals (RFP) solicitation conducted in February 2008.  Under the terms of the NM Statutes Annotated 1978, this contract may be extended annually for a total period not to exceed four (4) years of professional services without the requirement of a new RFP solicitation.   She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board might have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the request to extend the Alcohol & Drug Testing Services professional services contract with The Safety Institute, LLC for the period July 1, 2011 through June 30, 2012 at an annual variable cost dependent on the random use for testing throughout the year, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


K.
IDEA-B Grant Application.

Superintendent Lyle presented the request to approve the application for reauthorization of IDEA-B for the 2011-2012 school year.  In years past, IDEA, Part B grants have assisted NMSBVI with the excess costs of providing special education and related services to children with disabilities.  Continued participation will help to ensure that we can maintain the same high level of service that we have provided in the past.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board might have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the application for reauthorization of IDEA-B for the 2011-2012 school year, as presented.


L.
2011-2012 Board Meeting Calendar Proposal.
Superintendent Lyle presented the proposed 2011-2012 school year board meeting calendar.  This calendar reflects a total of 7 regular meetings with 3 meetings at the ECP, and 4 on the residential campus.  The meeting dates are very similar to those dates that were on the 2010-2011 calendar.  There were no questions or requested corrections.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board approved the 2011-2012 Board Meeting Calendar, as presented.


M.
Strategic Plan Update.

Superintendent Lyle briefed the Board on the work of the Strategic Planning Work Session which was conducted at the ECP 11 – 13 April 2012 with facilitation by Mr. Eugene McMahon.  Approximately 20 staff and representatives from outside agencies/organizations participated in this three day session.  The session was very successful and resulted in the development of belief statements, a mission statement, objectives, and strategies.  The next phase will be to work on action plans for the strategies.  President McAninch stated that she had the pleasure of being involved in this process, along with Regent Christine Hall.  She stated that it was a very good and productive process and was a great learning opportunity for everyone involved.  Superintendent Lyle provided the Board members with a copy of the belief statements that were developed.  She also shared the mission statement and strategies with the Regents.   A copy of the strategic plan will be presented to the board for their review and approval once it has been fully developed.

O.
Personnel Prep Program Update.

Superintendent Lyle stated that NM State University has asked NMSBVI to generate the memorandum of understanding.  We have done that and sent it back to NM State University for their review.  We are currently waiting for their input on the memorandum.  She stated that she checks in with NM State University every week on the progress.  NM State University indicated that they have sent the memorandum to legal counsel for review and have not received it back yet.  They have stated that as soon as they receive it back they will advertise for the professor position.  NM State University has the goal of having a professor in place and ready to begin by August 2011.  


P.
Capital Projects Update.

Margie Macias provided an update on the ongoing capital projects, including the Critical Deficiency Funding Priorities Re-definition; Watkins Education/Ditzler Auditorium, Mechanical/Electrical/Plumbing, and utility tunnel conditions.  All of these items pertain to the residential campus.
XII.
Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.


The next regular meeting of the NMSBVI Board of Regents is scheduled for Thursday, May 26, 2011 on the residential campus in Alamogordo.  Members of the Board are invited to participate in the Class of 2011 Commencement which will be held on the residential campus on Friday, May 27, 2011.
B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.
There were no questions.

C.
Supplementary Packet.

1.
Activity Fund Checklist – January & February 2011
There were no questions.

2.
General Fund Checklist – January & February 2011
There were no questions.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 3:13 p.m., Thursday, April 14, 2011.
(Approved May 26, 2011)


(Approved May 26, 2011)
​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

Alicia McAninch, President


Linda M. Lyle
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